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12 January 2021 
 
SF2015/120284; WST15/00073/07 
 
General Manager 
Bathurst Regional Council 
PMB 17 
BATHURST NSW 2795 
 
By email: Fern-Alice Finn, Development Control Planner 
 
 
Dear Ms Finn, 
 
DA 2018/395: Lots 1125 & 1126 DP 1215618; Governors Parade, Windradyne 
Windradyne 1100 proposed 205-lot residential subdivision traffic addendum 
 
Thank you for the letters dated 13 November 2020 (from Council’s Engineering 
Services) and 18 December 2020 (Bitzios), following the 7 September 2020 letter 
from TfNSW requesting information in relation to DA2018/395. 

We understand that the commentary in the 13 November letter represents the views 
of staff representing Council as both the developer and the roads authority. 

TfNSW has reviewed the updated traffic analysis in the context of previous studies 
and in particular the Bathurst Traffic and Transport Study (WSP, 2019). As the 
proposal will require works within the Mitchell Highway (State classified HW7), 
TfNSW is willing to grant its concurrence to the proposal, pursuant to Section 138(2) 
of the Roads Act 1993, subject to the following conditions being met: 

 A sealed (bitumen or concrete) off-road shared cycleway path is to be provided 
along the Mitchell Highway, connecting the existing paths at Bradwardine Road 
and Dean Street, prior to any Subdivision Certificate. The detailed design is to be 
in accordance with Austroads standards and concurrence to the detailed design 
obtained from TfNSW prior to the commencement of construction.  

Advice: The developer proposed a cycleway link along Dean Street between 
Suttor Street and the Mitchell Highway, however TfNSW supports a route that 
uses the arterial road network as it would ultimately serve a wider urban 
catchment and have high legibility and so is likely to take more vehicle trips off 
the network. 

 Prior to any Subdivision Works Certificate, the developer shall obtain approval in 
writing from TfNSW as to the extent of Mitchell Highway road reserve widening 
(if any) required for purposes such as: 

o Planned highway safety program improvements adjacent to the site, 

o Adequate roadside area including recovery area for errant vehicles, and/or 

o Strategic planning initiatives, such as (but not limited to) future intersection 
locations on the highway for a potential southern town centre bypass or 
access between the highway and adjoining subdividable land. 

The design and minimum setback distance of residential lots from the highway is 
to be modified to suit. The road widening land required by TfNSW shall be 
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dedicated as public road reserve prior to any Subdivision Certificate release for 
the adjacent lots, at no cost to TfNSW. 

Please also be advised that under the provisions of the Environmental Planning & 
Assessment Act 1979 it is the responsibility of the consent authority to assess the 
environmental implications, and notify potentially affected persons, of any referral 
agency conditions that may be imposed. 

Please forward a copy of the determination to Transport for NSW at 
development.western@rms.nsw.gov.au and if you wish to discuss this matter further, 
please contact Bevan Crofts, Development Assessment Officer on (02) 6861 1449. 
 
Yours faithfully 

 
Andrew McIntyre 
Manager Land Use Assessment 
West 
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